PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, May 13, 2008
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, May 13, 2008 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr.
David F. Malaguti

Kenneth A. Tavares
Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.
John T. Mahoney, Jr.




Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager

Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
Call to Order

Town Manager Mark Sylvia called the meeting to order and invited Town Clerk Larry Pizer to swear-in the two selectmen elected by voters on May 10, 2008.

Mr. Pizer led Richard J. Quintal, Jr. and John T. Mahoney, Jr. through the oath of office, followed by congratulations and applause from the other members and the audience.

Re-Organization of the Board

Selectman Malaguti nominated Mr. Quintal to serve again as chairman.  Selectman Machado seconded the nomination.
Selectman Tavares nominated Selectman Malaguti to serve as chairman.  Mr. Malaguti respectfully declined the nomination. 
Mr. Mahoney nominated Mr. Tavares to serve as chairman.  There was no second made to the nomination.
The Board voted 3-2-0 to elect Mr. Quintal as chairman, with Selectman Tavares and Selectman Mahoney casting the opposing votes.

Selectman Machado nominated Selectman Malaguti to serve as Vice Chairman.  Chairman Quintal seconded the nomination, and the Board voted 4-0-1 in favor, with Mr. Malaguti abstaining from the vote.

Chairman Quintal invited Selectman Mahoney to share a few words with the public.
Selectman Mahoney thanked the voters and all those who helped with his campaign, and he expressed his eagerness to get to know everyone.

Chairman Quintal offered his gratitude for another opportunity to serve as a Selectman, and he noted that he would like to reach out to the voters and encourage them to contact him directly with their thought and concerns.

Town Manager’s Report

Staff Achievements – Town Manager Mark Sylvia was pleased to announce that the Town’s Accounting Officer, Janine Smith, is now recognized as a Certified Governmental Accountant by the Massachusetts Municipal Auditors & Accountants Association.  Mr. Sylvia further reported that the Town’s Procurement Assistant, Christine Fox, recently received her certification in Supplies & Services Contracting in the Massachusetts Certified Public Purchasing Official program conducted by the Inspector General.

Household Hazardous Waste Collection Day – Mr. Sylvia noted that he was briefed on the outcome of the Town’s Spring Household Hazardous Waste Collection Day that occurred over the weekend.   Several residents were turned away when the Town exceeded its budget for disposing of the hazardous materials that were brought in, he reported, and he asked Fire Chief Ed Bradley to provide the Board with more detail as to what happened and how the Town can resolve this in the future.

Chief Bradley explained that the Town has an agreement with the South Shore Recycling Cooperative (“SSRC”) and Clean Harbors to provide a means in which residents can safely dispose of household hazardous waste products.  The Town’s springtime collection is the second of the fiscal year, he said, and the $10,000 budgeted for the collection was exceeded as early as 10:00 a.m., due to the volume of materials brought in by residents.  Chief Bradley reviewed the criteria of the materials that can be dropped off and how they are measured in “household equivalents.”   Staff processed 110 vehicles carrying 300 household equivalents that day, he confirmed, but staff had to turn 47 vehicles away once the budget was expended.   

Representatives from both SSRC and Clean Harbors noted the unexpected turnout, Chief Bradley remarked, and it was speculated that the anticipation of Pay-As-You-Throw may have encouraged residents to begin removing these materials from their home to properly dispose of them.   Had the Town continued its collection that day, he said, the budget may have well exceeded $20,000, and it is his intention to meet with the Town’s Finance Director to ensure that the Fall collection is adequately funded.
A brief discussion ensued between members of the Board and Chief Bradley.  Mr. Sylvia assured the Board that he and Chief Bradley would return with a report on plans for the Fall Household Hazardous Waste Collection Day.
Plymouth resident Mike Cochrane approached the podium from the audience and noted that he was turned away from the collection site at 12 noon.  He expressed concern that residents were bringing in their business and commercial waste, thereby using up the budget that was meant for residents, like him, with household waste.  Mr. Cochrane suggested that the Town look more closely at the materials being dropped off to determine if the items are commercial in nature.   
Licenses

One Day Wine and Malt

· Holy Ghost Society of Plymouth, Inc., 12 So. Cherry Street, Paul Pimental, requested a One Day Wine & Malt License for July 20, 2008 from 12:00 p.m. to 6:00 p.m. for the Holy Ghost Festa.   Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will serve the alcohol.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a One Day Wine & Malt License for the Holy Ghost Society of Plymouth, Inc.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

One Day All Alcohol

· Eel River Beach Club, 110 Warren Avenue, Andrew Jamison, requested a One Day All Alcohol License from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. for the following dates for cocktail parties:


June 21, 2008 and July 19, 2008

Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will serve the alcohol. The Eel River Beach Club is a non profit organization and is thus eligible for an all-alcohol license.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a One Day All Alcohol License for the Eel River Beach Club.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

· Pilgrim Hall Museum, 75 Court Street, Ann Young, requested a One Day All Alcohol Liquor License for May 24, 2008 from 8:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. for their Grand Opening Gala.  Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will serve the alcohol. Pilgrim Hall Museum is a non profit organization and is thus eligible for an all-alcohol license.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a One Day All Alcohol License for Pilgrim Hall Museum.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Administrative Notes
Mass Aeronautics Commission Grant Assurances – The Board approved and authorized the Chairman to sign the Mass Aeronautics Commission Grant Assurances for the Gate 6 Roadway project at the Plymouth Municipal Airport.
Temporary Borrowing – The Board approved of the temporary borrowing of $39,323,966 with Eastern Bank at a coupon rate of 2.75%, for projects previously approved by Town Meeting.

South Shore Recycling Cooperative – The Board authorized the Chairman to sign the extension of the Intermunicipal Agreement relative to the South Shore Recycling Cooperative.  This 5-year extension was approved by Town Meeting on April 5, 2008 (Article 23). 

Wild Animal Permit – The Board granted a Wild Animal Permit pursuant to Chapter 23, Article IV of the Town of Plymouth Bylaws to Cheril McCassie of 3 Cortelli Court, for her two (2) male Pit Bulls, pending a recommendation from the Town’s Animal Control Officer.  

Public Hearing – New Annual Wine & Malt Restaurant Liquor License
Chairman Quintal opened a public hearing to consider the application for an Annual Wine & Malt Restaurant Liquor License from Jacomo, Inc. d/b/a Plymouth House of Pizza, 50 Long Pond Road, Jacob Pappas, Manager.  Notice of the hearing was given in accordance with Chapter 138 of the Massachusetts General Laws and those wishing to be heard on the matter were encouraged to attend.

Mark Vaz addressed the Board on behalf of Jake Pappas, owner and manager of Plymouth House of Pizza.  Mr. Vaz explained that Mr. Pappas ran his pizza business for years in downtown Plymouth prior to relocating the business to Long Pond Road, where he has since expanded his menu and would like to add the sale of beer and wine.  Abutters have been properly notified, Mr. Vaz stated, and staff will be properly trained to serve alcohol.

Seeing no questions from the Board, Chairman Quintal opened the hearing to comment from the public, both for and against the license application. 
Mike Cochrane addressed the Board, again, to speak in favor of the Plymouth House of Pizza’s license application. 

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Vice Chairman Malaguti, the Board approved an Annual Wine & Malt Restaurant Liquor License for Jacomo, Inc. d/b/a Plymouth House of Pizza.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Public Comment
Chairman Quintal opened the meeting to public comment.  No one came forward to address the Board.
Old Business / Letters / New Business
Letters
Ratings from Standard & Poor’s and Moody’s – Mr. Sylvia directed the Board’s attention to a thorough report from the Town’s Finance Director, Lynne Barrett, regarding Plymouth’s financial status ratings from both Standard & Poor’s and Moody’s Investor Services.

New Business


Pay-As-You-Throw – Selectman Mahoney acknowledged the contentious debate over the Town’s plans to switch to a Pay-As-You-Throw (“PAYT”) solid waste system, and he noted his concerns about the lack of proper set-up at the Town’s transfer stations and the need to educate and engage the public about the program.  It is his belief, Selectman Mahoney said, that the community would like to take a step back on the issue, and he made a motion to delay the implementation of Pay-As-You-Throw until July 2009.  Selectman Tavares seconded the motion.

Chairman Quintal asked Mr. Sylvia to discuss the ramifications of delaying the implementation of the PAYT program at this point.  Mr. Sylvia responded that he and his staff would need to look at rate structures and review those steps that would be necessary to inform the public if the Board decides to change course.

Vice Chairman Malaguti inquired about the resulting increase to the sticker fee, if the Board chooses to delay PAYT and remain with the current flat-fee program.  In addition, he asked what the Town will do with the PAYT bags that have been ordered and the retailers who have agreed to stock the bags.

Mr. Sylvia noted that he would prefer to come back to the Board in two weeks with a full report and a prepared figure on the price to which the sticker fee must be raised to cover the Town’s disposal costs.  
Chairman Quintal noted that the intent of PAYT is to help people control their disposal costs, increase recycling revenue for the Town, and decrease the subsidy of the solid waste program from tax dollars.
Selectman Tavares stated that he would withdraw his second with the assurance that Mr. Sylvia and his staff provide a report by May 27, 2008.  He noted that his wish to delay PAYT is not a question of the program, itself, but of the implementation.
Selectman Mahoney withdrew his motion and noted that the community should be on alert for the May 27th meeting.   Selectman Tavares withdrew his second.
Executive Session
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board of Selectmen voted to adjourn the public portion of the meeting and enter Executive Session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 6 (Value of Real Property).  By roll call: Machado – yes, Malaguti – yes, Mahoney – yes, Tavares – yes, and Quintal – yes.

Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would not return to open session after executive session.

Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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